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Dedicated to the memory of my friend William G. Bowen (1933-2016), president of Princeton University (1972-1988) and president of the Andrew W. Mellon Foundation (1988-2006), whose fingerprints are all over the world of scholarly communication especially in its relationship to technology (JSTOR, ARTSTOR, Project Muse, Gutenberg-e, ACLS Humanities E-Book Project, etc.)

It would be fair to say that open access for monograph publishing is much on the minds of university press directors these days. In an article for Book Business on October 13 titled “Is There a Future for Open Access in the Humanities & Social Sciences?” Peter Berkery, the executive director of the Association of American University Presses (AAUP), began by saying: “Perhaps somewhat surprisingly, deciding whether to accept full-cost publishing grants that require open digital editions of long-form humanities and social sciences (HSS) monographs may prove to be the most important challenge university presses face over the next twelve months.” He went on to talk about a pilot project launched in March by the AAUP, along with the Association of American Universities (AAU) and Association of Research Libraries (ARL) “that would fund full-cost publishing grants for HSS monographs as long as the publisher agrees to produce an open digital edition of the work. The details of the program are still being worked out and each stakeholder group has particular interests and concerns that will need to be addressed for the project to be successful. Still, the possibility that, as a result of the pilot, upwards of 200 scholars annually soon could be in a position to open their long-form work sustainably is significant.”

http://www.bookbusinessmag.com/article/future-open-access-humanities-social-sciences
Before I go further into the history and details of what open-access monograph publishing is all about, let me begin by explaining, for those not familiar with the terminology of open access, that basically what it means in the publishing industry and the world of scholarship is a mode of providing content online to users, either directly through personal websites or through intermediaries like academic libraries (which have what are called “institutional repositories” where such content is stored) or publishers themselves at their web sites.  

Two types of open access are known as Green and Gold.  Green OA may be any version of an article or book, even a version in its final published form (known as the “version of record”), but most often a version that is one or more stages away from final form, such as a draft after the work has been peer reviewed and revised but not yet copyedited or given its final formatting.  Green OA versions usually are posted either on their authors’ personal web sites or at their universities’ institutional repositories.  If already accepted by a publisher and under contract, a journal article may be embargoed for a period of time (usually at least six months but typically a year or more) before it is posted as openly accessible. Gold OA, by contrast, is managed by publishers who charge fees (commonly called APCs, or article-processing charges) in return for the immediate “open access” of articles as soon as the journal issues in which they appear are published. (I refer to articles here because Gold OA is still in the very early stages of being applied to books.) Some journals are fully OA, and others are what is known as “hybrid” journals, containing some articles that are available only to subscribers along with some articles that are available to anyone as “open access.”  APCs can range from a few hundred dollars up to thousands of dollars.  There is a lively debate ongoing about what level of charge is needed to sustain publication of an OA journal. The biomedical journal eLife, which had previously relied on donor funding to pay its operating costs, recently announced it would be charging an APC of $2,500 in the future, but a posting to the blog called The Scholarly Kitchen on October 10 referred to an analysis that showed “that a more reasonably sustainable APC level for the journal would range between $6,000 and $7,000” per article. And that same posting referenced an APC of $18,000 for what it would cost “to maintain the current level of service to authors and relatively small margin” for a leading humanities journal published by Oxford University Press—this compared with the $300 annual fee that Oxford currently charges the largest library subscribers to the journal. https://scholarlykitchen.sspnet.org/2016/10/10/can-highly-selective-high-end-journals-survive-on-apcs/
Both types of OA articles and books may be free to use in different ways and to different extents.  An organization called Creative Commons started in 2001 has a suite of licenses for authors to adopt that express their wishes as to how their writings may be used.  They range from allowing all reuses, with the only condition being the requirement to attribute the writing to its correct author, to a spectrum of restrictions on uses, which may include no “commercial” reuse and no creation of derivative works, like translations.  If you see an article or book with a CC BY license, that is the least restrictive, requiring only proper author attribution.  A CC BY-NC license allows all noncommercial uses; a CC BY-ND license only disallows the creation of derivative works.  The evangelists of OA often claim that only the CC BY license is truly open access because not only does it eliminate all price barriers to use but also legal barriers based on copyright law.  The first widely known use of the term “open access” in the Budapest Open Access Initiative of 2002 promoted this CC BY version as the one best suited to realize the goals of the movement to maximize the access to and reuse of articles in the STEM disciplines.  I do not myself think it is the version best suited for the humanities and social sciences, or for books.  In contrast to the STEM fields, where much of the communication occurs through the universal language of mathematics, the social sciences and even more so the humanities depend on ordinary language put to special uses (which sometimes, unfortunately, results in unnecessary jargon), and it is very important to authors in these fields that their ideas are not distorted by, for example, poor translations.  The HSS fields also tend to be more subject to politicized misuses, such that a work reissued and sold commercially by an organization that has views anathema to those of the author can do damage to the author’s reputation. For these reasons, I think myself that the CC BY-NC-ND license is the version best suited for use in these disciplines.

Almost all of the discussion in the first decade of the 21st century about open access was focused on journal articles, not scholarly monographs.  The reason is understandable: the pressures on academic library budgets had grown very intense by that time as a result of the consolidation of the publishing industry into a few very large publishers issuing thousands of STEM journals and the increases in serial prices well beyond the general rate of inflation that their quasi-monopolistic position allowed them to impose. Without increases in their own budgets to keep up with rising serial costs, harder than ever decisions about how to allocate resources moved some librarians, along with a few vocal allies among the professoriate, to champion the idea of an alternative model for scholarly communication in which costs would be shifted from paying for the content via subscriptions to subsidizing the costs of production in such a way as to enable the content to be provided at no charge to users.  The appeal of this idea came naturally to librarians, who had always been dedicated to providing their patrons with the greatest number of books and journals useful to them that could be afforded.  The patrons themselves were not impacted directly by rising prices since libraries paid the subscription bills, so initially few scholars joined the movement; but they became more concerned as libraries were forced by budgetary constraints to cut subscriptions and reduce purchases of monographs.

Partly because faculty in the STEM fields bring in the vast amount of research dollars to their universities through grants from both government agencies (NIH, NSF, etc.) and private industry, and for that reason wield more “political” power on campus than their counterparts in the HSS fields do, libraries felt obliged to favor continuing their subscriptions to STEM journals at ever higher prices over buying more monographs, which are important to HSS faculty. 

This was not a new trend. The early signs of this shift were first noted in an NSF-funded study by Bernard Fry and Herbert White published in 1975 that found, for the period 1969-1973, that the ratio of book to journal expenditures in the largest academic libraries had dropped over that five-year period from better than 2 to 1 to 1.16 to 1,with every expectation that this trend would only get worse—as, indeed, it did.  Purchases of monographs dropped by 25 percent from the mid-1980s to the mid-1990s.  

The outlook for the future of monograph publishing was beginning to look very bleak.  When I first entered scholarly publishing as a copyeditor at Princeton University Press in 1967, university presses were coming to the end of what had been considered their golden age when sales were at levels sufficient to sustain this non-profit sector without huge subsidies and, for some larger presses like Princeton, with no subsidies at all.  In the mid-1960s average sales of monographs were around 3,000 copies, with at least half of those sales going to libraries, but by the early 1970s that average had dropped to half that number and by the early 1980s to under 1,000 copies.  A decade later the average was half that number again and continuing to fall.  Now it is seldom possible to sell more than 300 copies of a new monograph, with sales to academic libraries accounting for about half of that number.

University presses were able to offset those losses by diversifying their lists: publishing more mid-list trade titles (which were being abandoned by the larger trade houses), more reference works, more regional books, more paperbacks for course use, even poetry and fiction. (SMU Press at the time gained a good reputation by developing a small but well-respected list in fiction.) Some presses also expanded their journals programs, which often could bring in enough money to help internally subsidize the publication of monographs.  Another important factor was the increasing reliance on technology to keep costs down, for example, by substituting graphics friendly Apple computers for the pasteup drawing boards of book designers and PCs  and their Microsoft editing software for the blue pencils of copyeditors.  Diversification of markets and adoption of technological innovations helped keep the financial wolves of the marketplace at bay for a while.

As an acquiring editor in fields like Latin American Studies where sales began to reach dangerously low levels, prompting our director at Princeton by the 1980s to invent the phrase “endangered species” to signify the economic peril into which such fields were plunging, I was already beginning to be concerned about the future of monograph publishing by the mid-1970s and consulted with our director about possible remedies. We approached the leaders of the Andrew Mellon Foundation with our worries and began to discuss alternative models for publishing monographs. Some of these concerns were reflected in a major study funded by Mellon and some other foundations, as well as the NEH, that came to be known as the National Enquiry into Scholarly Communication.  The staff conducting the study were housed on the second floor of Princeton University Press, so we editors at the Press had an opportunity to interact with them regularly. The final report, published by The Johns Hopkins University Press in 1979, included a set of recommendations many of which remain relevant today for explorations in open access, including a call for sharing financial support of the system for scholarly publishing more widely among universities in this country, only some eighty of whom directly operate their own presses.  

Although Mellon declined to offer financial support to a specific field like Latin American Studies, my experience at Princeton carried over to my new job as director of Penn State University Press beginning in 1989 where we started to develop our own list in that field (partly because Princeton was abandoning it).  Through a series of discussions with Penn State’s Associate Librarian Bonnie MacEwan (now head librarian at Auburn) we began developing ideas for a project to publish monographs in this field in a way that we would now call “open access.”  Not long thereafter, in June 1990, Penn State became a member of the Big Ten Conference and, along with that came membership in the academic consortium of the Big Ten plus the University of Chicago known as the Committee on Institutional Cooperation (which recently changed its name to the Big Ten Academic Alliance, after Chicago withdrew). This provided a whole new forum for developing the scheme we had outlined at Penn State, as it was customary for the head librarians to meet regularly under CIC auspices.  Soon the directors of the university presses in the CIC started to meet regularly also, and in a natural evolution, because of our shared concerns about the future of scholarly publishing, we began scheduling joint meetings of the head librarians and press directors to discuss mutual interests.  The germ of the idea from Penn State gradually grew into a full-scale proposal that by early 1994 had come to be known as “University Publishing in the Electronic Age: A Cooperative Program of the CIC University Presses and the CIC Libraries.”  

The basic idea for the project I had already outlined in a memo I wrote for my staff at Penn State Press in April 1992, as follows:


the idea would be for presses to continue acquiring, reviewing, and 
copyediting these monographs [in endangered fields], but then, 
instead of typesetting, printing, and binding them, inputting them into 
an electronic archive maintained by the CIC consortium, which via 
links with other computer systems could make these works available 
to scholars throughout this country and, perhaps ultimately, the world 
for online use or, if desired, downloading and printing out via a device 
like Xerox’s Docutech system that is capable of producing bound 
books one at a time. One major obstacle to be overcome would be the 
acceptance of such a mode of publication by scholars as equivalent, 
for purposes of career advancement and tenure, to publication in 
regular book form; and part of my proposal included involving 
representatives from the faculty senates of the Big Ten under CIC 
auspices in ongoing discussions about such a project.

By the end of 1994 the project had taken even more definite shape and had decided to focus on three fields of the humanities and social sciences: 





African American studies, classics, and comparative literature. 


(The selection of classics was tentative, conditional upon 



determining whether technical problems in transmitting 



classical languages online can be satisfactorily resolved.) The 


reasons for choosing these three areas were different, but can be 

briefly summarized as representing a range of fields facing 


different challenges and problems—a relatively new field 


(African American studies), a long-established field (classics), 


and a field that is threatened with becoming, in publishing 


terms, an “endangered species” (comparative literature). . . . 


The electronic dissemination will be restricted initially to the 


CIC universities and will run parallel to print versions of the 


works included. (The electronic versions may be “enhanced” 


with additional materials not included in the print versions.) 


The experiment is intended to discover how such electronic 


products are used and what means can be used to provide 


payback to the presses adequate to cover their costs. The wider 


significance of this project is that, given the size and 



significance of the CIC group of universities, any success it has 


will gain a lot of attention and have a suitable “demonstration 


effect” on other universities throughout the country.

Owing to an unfortunate number of delays, the final proposal was not submitted to the Mellon Foundation until the very end of 1996, by which time that foundation had already invested the year before in supporting the  initiatives in electronic journal publishing that came to be known as JSTOR and Project Muse.  Writing early in 1997, Richard Ekman acknowledged this to be “an ambitious plan” but offered the following reasons why Mellon could not become involved: first, the kind of preliminary planning the CIC was proposing is “the sort of activity that the Foundation normally expects applicants to complete before they apply for grants”; second, “within two years we expect to have ceased our consideration of large grants in support of projects at the ‘implementation’ stage”; third, it was not clear what relationship this proposed CIC project had to “activities that have been developed by the AAU and ARL” and “redundant efforts would obviously make little sense.” There is no little irony in this last objection inasmuch as the AAU and ARL jointly issued a “Prospectus for an Institutionally Funded First-book Subvention” on June 12, 2014, that is nearly identical to the CIC project, but submitted eighteen years later: http://www.arl.org/publications-resources/3280-aau-arl-prospectus-for-an-institutionally-funded-first-book-subvention - .VDVOTOcQGpS.


Meanwhile, I had jotted down my thoughts for open-access monograph publishing in an article I wrote in February 1996 titled “A Nonmarket Solution for Scholarly Publishing?” I began the article with this question: “Is it time to admit that the market for much of scholarly publishing no longer works and try another approach?”  I went on to suggest what this alternative approach might be:


One possible future we need to contemplate, even if it has little 
chance of becoming reality anytime in the near future, is having a dual 
track in scholarly publishing. On one track would be the more 
specialized of scholarly works, which have little or no market outside 
of the academic community . . . . These would be fully subsidized 
publications, in the sense that all costs for editing, designing, and 
producing them would be paid up front in the form of subsidies from 
universities (shared by the author’s university and the press’s parent 
university). They would not need to be issued in the form of regular 
cloth or paperbound books; the publisher would do all the prepress 
work and then store the monograph electronically on a client server at 
a web site. The publisher could do some marketing for the work in the 
traditional manner, through inclusion in discipline catalogues and 
space advertising in professional journals (which themselves, 
however, may only exist in online form in the not too distant future, 
so that this “advertising” might take the form of “hot links” from the 
publisher’s web site to the journal’s web site); but much of the 
marketing might actually be done by librarians, who in this scenario 
would be highly skilled at guiding researchers to locate materials 
available at different sites on the Internet rather than cataloguers and 
warehousers of print material located in real buildings. Publications 
on this track would be provided to the end-user at no cost, except for 
whatever extras (such as printout and binding) that an individual user 
might desire and decide to pay for.

Almost all the principals involved with this CIC proposal either left for other jobs or retired within the next year, and the momentum for it was completely lost. Thrown back on our own resources, at Penn State we decided to forge ahead with our own plan for OA monograph publishing, and as it turned out, we received strong support and interest from two language departments at the university and ultimately chose to launch a series of monographs in Romance Studies in the spring of 2005.  We adapted a model that had been pioneered by the National Academies Press for its science books, which it had begun posting online for free access in the early 1990s and applied it with tweaks to our new series in the humanities.  Our monographs were free for anyone to access via the Internet, but only half of the chapters could be downloaded and printed out, thus providing some incentive for users who wanted a print version to order a “print on demand” copy, the revenues from the sale of which could help sustain the series.

Although these early experiments in OA monograph publishing had begun to gain a little traction, the growing OA movement still focused its attention almost exclusively on journals. I took advantage of my year as president of the AAUP in 2007/8 to draft its Statement on Open Access to help redirect discussion more toward monographs.  Meanwhile, the editor of the British publishing journal LOGOS to which I had submitted my 1996 article, though declining to publish it then, told an enterprising editor named Frances Pinter about it, and she became inspired by it to launch an OA monograph publishing program in the social sciences at Bloomsbury Academic Press in the UK. Later she developed the idea for cooperative OA monograph publishing that became a reality in Knowledge Unlatched, which asks libraries to become members that provide enough funding to cover “first copy” costs of publication, with the remaining costs to be covered by revenues generated from POD sales.  Even more recently, she became director of Manchester University Press in England and turned that into an OA monograph operation also.  Already some university presses in Europe, Australia, and Canada had gotten involved in OA monograph publishing in the HSS fields too.  There is an OAPEN organization in Europe that supports and encourages this type of OA publishing, for example.  Later to the movement came a number of other initiatives in the US. I have already mentioned the AAU/ARL program for OA first books started in 2014.  Early in 2015 the University of California Press announced its Luminos project, which included these points:

For authors whose traditional monographs have been relegated to 
sales of just a few hundred, an open access model offers the potential 
to exponentially increase the discoverability and readership of their 
work. UC Press’s model also supports rich multimedia content—
essential in order to keep pace with new digital modes of scholarship.  

Luminos shares the cost burden of publishing in manageable amounts 
across the academic community. For each title, UC Press makes a 
significant contribution, augmented by membership funds from 
supporting libraries. Authors will then be asked to secure a title 
publication fee to cover the remaining costs. Additional revenue from 
supporting libraries and print sales will help to support an author 
waiver fund. 

About the same time Amherst College, using endowment funds from its library to pay for key staff position salaries, began a new press devoted to OA monograph publishing in the humanities.  This model, relying on endowments, may be the most sustainable of all.  

All of these recent developments encourage me to think that SMU would do well to consider reopening its press, dormant since 2010, using one or another OA model. With the SMU Library already in the final stages of launching the redesigned and rebranded SMU Scholar site, which is SMU’s version of the institutional repository to which I referred earlier, it would seem to make sense to use that platform for a reborn SMU Press, thus not requiring a whole separate investment to provide the technology to get an OA publishing SMU Press off the ground.  

That Press could follow any number of paths that would benefit SMU.  For example, one or more monograph series in the humanities could help enhance the reputation of the university in those fields.  It might be worth looking into the practicality of having the reborn press engage with SMU’s professional schools in law, business, and theology in a mutually reinforcing way; there are very few university presses today that focus on publishing in these fields.  Or the press could explore ways it could become involved in Open Educational Resource publishing, by working with SMU faculty to produce textbooks that could be tailored to the needs of SMU students and save them the money they now spend on commercially published textbooks.  There are sources of endowment funding in the Dallas community that might make it feasible for a reborn press to operate on the model that Amherst College Press is now pursuing.  I stand ready to help with any advice and assistance that my own long experience in this alternative approach to academic publishing can provide.

Sanford G. Thatcher graduated in 1965 summa cum laude as a philosophy major at Princeton University and, after two years of graduate school at Columbia and Princeton, began his first job as a copyeditor at Princeton University Press where over twenty-two years he advanced to the positions of social science editor, assistant director, and editor-in-chief.  Then he became director of Penn State University Press for another twenty years. He served as president of the Association of American University Presses in 2007/8. In retirement, now living in Frisco, TX (home of the Dallas Cowboys), he works part-time as an acquiring editor in political science for Lynne Rienner Publishers and in political theory for the University of Rochester Press.


